
 
Dinwiddie v. Brown, C.A.Tex. 1956, 230 F.2d 465, cert. denied 76 

S.Ct. 1041, 351 U.S. 971 held where state officers conspire with private 
individuals to defeat or prejudice litigant's right in state court, 
litigant is thereby denied equal protec under color of state law and 
cause of action is created cognizable by federal courts under this 
section. 

 
Arment v. Commonwealth Nat. Bank, D.C.Pa. 1981, 505 F.Supp. 911 

holds that where it is alleged that the attorney "joined" or "cooperated 
with" or "conspired tion of the laws by persons acting with" state 
officers who acted under color of state law, state action will exist. 
See, also, Antelman v. Lewis, D.C.Mass.1979, 480 F.Supp. 180. 
 
Rankin v. Howard, 633 F.2d 844: 
 
[13] The supreme Court resolved the issue in Dennis v. Sparks, --U.S. --
, 101 S.Ct. 183 (1980). The court held that immune judge's private 
coconspirators do not enjoy derivative immunity.  
 
[14] It follows that "[p]rivate parties who corruptly conspire with a 
judge in connection with such conduct are . . . acting under color of 
state law within the meaning of § 1983. Id. at S.Ct. at 187. 
 
Hostrop v. Board of Jr. College, district 515, 523 F.2d 569: 
 
The doctrine of civil conspiracy extends liability for a tort, here the 
deprivation of constitutional rights, to persons other than the actual 
wrongdoer. W. Presser, The Law of Torts § 46 at 293 (4th Ed. 1971), but 
it is the acts causing damage to the plaintiff that give rise to 
liability for damages, not the conspiracy itself. 
 
  "The damage for recovery may be had in a civil action is not the 
conspiracy itself by the injury to the plaintiff produced by specific 
overt acts. [Citations omitted.] The charge of conspiracy in a civil 
action is merely the string whereby the plaintiff seeks to tie together 
those who, acting in concert may be responsible for any overt act or 
acts." Rutkin v. Reinfield, 229 F.2d 248, 252 (2nd cir. 1956) cert. 
denied 352 U.S. 844. 
 

I alleged throughout the complaint that the judges, attorney's and 
Ms. Carella conspired to deprive me of my children, my constitutional 
rights and my property and to have me sentenced to jail based upon 
knowingly false documentation. 
 

During an EBT on April 19, 1989, Ms. Carella did not deny, when 
asked, that she was having ex parte communications with Judge James 
concerning the proceeding. Her answer was “Not that I recall”. She did 
deny, when asked, that her mother was having ex parte communications 
with the judge. 
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